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MINUTES OF THE  

LA JOLLA GOLDEN TRIANGLE ROTARY CLUB FOUNDATION 

ANNUAL BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING ON 

December 7, 2017 

La Jolla Marriott 

San Diego CA  

 
BOARD MEMBERS 
PRESENT:   Steve Brown   President 
    Eric O. Freeberg  Secretary 
    Pam Russell   Treasurer 
    Alex Monroe   Vice-President 

Sharon Council   Director 
Antonio Grillo-Lopez  Director 

 Tony Grillo   Director 
     
GUESTS:   Luke Ervin 
     
ABSENT BOARD   
MEMBERS: Linda Stouffer  (although not present, in her typical conscientious 

fashion, Linda had previously given Eric Freeberg her proxy for all 
purposes for this meeting).  

 
INVITED GUESTS  Also invited and receiving agenda but unable to attend:  

Rick Binder—President 
Kim Schafer—President Elect,  
Nancy Gatschet—Secretary 
Will Moore, Esq. 

 
Meeting was called to order by Eric at 8:50 am with all Directors present but one. 
 
Please note that all references to exhibits herein refer to the exhibits attached to the Agenda or 
attached hereto.    Our Club Foundation is referred to as the “Foundation” or the “LJGTRCF.” 
 

1. M/S/C to ratify the Board’s prior approval of both the Minutes of Board Meeting 
of October 27, 2017 (Exhibit 1a) and the Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the 
Membership of the Foundation of May 4, 2018 (Exhibit 1b). 
 

2. After explanation by Treasurer Russell and President Brown, the Board reviewed, 
and had no objections to, or questions about, Exhibit 2.  Exhibit 2 is a one page 
Summary of the Foundation Account Balances as of June 30, 2018.       
    

3. The Board reviewed, and had no objections to, or questions about, Exhibit 3a 
which is the 2017-2018 Club Avenue of Service Projects Fund Allocations by the 
Foundation which specifies the Club’s Avenues of Service (“AOS”) expenditures. 
The Board reviewed, and had no objections to, or questions about, Exhibit 3b 
which specifies the Unspent funds by the Club’s AOS expenditures.  
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4. The Board reviewed, and had no objections to, or questions about, Exhibit 4a 

which is the Profit and Loss Detail for the General Checking Account maintained 
by Pam for July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018.  The Board reviewed, and had no 
objections to, or questions about, Exhibit 4b which is the Register Report for the 
General Checking Account maintained by Pam from July 1, 2017 through June 

30, 2018.  The General Checking Account is for (i) the deposit of members’ 
contributions fulfilling Paul Harris pledges by our Club members, (ii) funds to be 
added to our endowment, (iii) funds earmarked for next year’s projects, and (iv) 
funds for Global Grants.   

 
5. The Foundation has a second checking account maintained by Steve Brown 

known as the Special Projects Checking Account.  The Special Projects Checking 
Account Torrey Pines Account is for donations that have been earmarked to 
specific projects, fund-raising outside the club, and an occasional Global Grant.  
While it is the same Checking Account bot accounts are maintained at Torrey 
Pines Bank, Exhibits 5 a, b and c illustrate accounting details for the Special 
Projects Account by different methods.  The Board reviewed, and had no 
objections to, or questions about, the Special Projects Checking Account from 
July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018 which specifies chronological payments and 
deposits (Exhibit 5a).  The Board reviewed, and had no objections to, or 
questions about, the Itemized Categories Summary of the Special Accounts 
Checking Account which itemizes all expenditures and deposits by Project from 
the period of time 7-1-17 to 6-30-18 (Exhibit 5b).  The Board reviewed, and had 
no objections to, or questions about, Exhibit 5c which is a “snapshot” of the 
Special Projects Checking Account by Project from 1-1-90 through 6-30-18.  The 
Board reviewed, and had no objections to, or questions about, Exhibit 5d which 
is an accounting of any projects receiving in excess of $5,000 from July 1, 2017 

through June 30, 2018.          
  
6. After explanation by Pam Russell, the Board reviewed, and had no objection to, 

or questions about, the Foundation 2017-18 Final Report (Exhibit 6).   
 
7. After explanation by Pam Russell, the Board reviewed, and had no objection to, 

or questions about, Exhibit 7a which constitutes the Treasurer’s Annual Report 
on involvement of club members for the time FY 2017-18 by specifying (i) New 
Paul Harris Fellows; (ii) Members of the Paul Harris Society; (iii) Rotary—Direct 
Donors; (iv) New TRF Major Donors; (v) New TRF Bequest Society Members; 
and (vi) New LJGTRC Foundation Members.  After explanation by Pam Russell, 
the Board reviewed, and had no objection to or questions about, Exhibit 7b 

which constitutes the summary and breakdown of every Club member as to their 
participation in the all of the above Life to Date.  Board reviewed, and had no 
objection to, or questions about, Exhibit 7c which specifies any Polio Plus 
Contributions of $1,000 or more from July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018.   

 
8. Board reviewed, and had no objection to, or questions about, Exhibit 8 that 

reflected the FY 2017-18 AOS previously approved funding.           
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9. The Board reviewed, and had no objections to, or questions about, the Statement 

from the San Diego Foundation (Exhibit 9).   
 

10. M/S/C that all email votes by the Board in the prior year were formally ratified 
and approved, including but not limited to those email votes specified on Exhibit 

10.  
 

11. The Board reviewed, and had no objections to, or questions about, the 
engagement letter between the Foundation and F C Payroll & Accounting 
(Exhibit 11).   

 
12. Steve discussed the status of the Baumgartner Bequest to the Foundation for a 

partial interest in the remainder of that trust that will be distributed to the 
Foundation endowment many years from now. The current value of this future 
distribution was valued at approximately $1,052,097.00 but will diminish as 
future distributions are made to lifetime beneficiaries with the result that we are 
unable to set any timetable as to when monies will be distributed to the 
Foundation.   
 

13. New Business:  
 

a. Mysterious $5,000 Check. Steve advised the Board that the Foundation 
received a check for $5,000 from a Donor Advised Fund with US Bank but 
with no designation as to what the money was to be used for.  M/S/C to wait 
until March 1, 2019 to see if any further directions are received as to the use 
of the money, and if not Steve will deposit the $5,000.00 into the Foundation 
Account at San Diego Foundation.   

 
b. Villis Pledge.  Steve discussed a Gift Agreement between the Foundation the 

Villis Family Legacy Fund at the San Diego Foundation established by 
Cynthia Villis.  Pursuant to this Gift Agreement, to the extent that the 
Foundation receives funds from Cynthia’s Fund from the Donor Fund, the 
Foundation has agreed that such funds  shall be used for grants to The Rotary 
Foundation of Rotary International for scholars studying at Joan B. Kroc 
School of Peace Studies at the University of San Diego (“USD Kroc School 
of Peace Studies ”).  Furthermore, in the event that the USD Kroc School of 
Peace Studies  ceases to exist, then in such event, Cynthia desires (and 
Foundation has agreed) that the Foundation shall distribute all received funds 
from (i) 50% to the Office of the Provost at USD, and (ii) 50% to be utilized 
for Club Projects of the La Jolla Golden Triangle Rotary Club. 

 
c. Caster.  Steve has had discussions with Terry Caster as to the potential of a 

grant to the Foundation to be used to support current projects of our 
Foundation in Afghanistan which might be $100,000.00 annually for a total of 
ten years for a total of $1,000,000.00.   This is tentative and might not happen.  
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If it does happen, Steve and Susan will match $50,000.00 for each 
$100,000.00 from Mr. Caster.  

 
d. Club Members Donating to RI Foundation or Club Foundation.   This FY, 

seventeen (17) Club members did not contribute either to the RI Foundation 
or our Club Foundation.   Steve will work with Alex to see if that number 
might be able to be reduced with only no-pressure discussions.    
 

e. Succession.   Recognizing that younger Directors will be essential to the long 
term health of our Foundation, our esteemed Antonio announced his 
resignation as a Director of our Foundation.   Antonio’s wisdom and grace 
will be missed.    

 
f. Election of Luke Ervin.  M/S/C to elect Luke Ervin as a new director to 

replace Antonio.     
 

g. Website.  Steve wanted to remind all Directors that he has established 
“archive” web site maintained by an outside vendor for the benefit of the 
Foundation.    All corporate minutes have been posted to this website as have 
tax returns going back to 2011 as well as Foundation state and federal tax 
determination letters. Annually Steve posts the Foundation’s last tax return 
and most recent minutes.  The website can be found at: 
http://www.ljgtrotaryclubfoundation.org 

 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 AM. 
 
    Submitted by: 

     
Eric O. Freeberg 
Secretary 
December 8, 2017 

 
These minutes were approved by the necessary vote of the Board of Directors by email vote as of 
__________, 2018.  

Submitted by: 
 

 

 

 

Eric O. Freeberg 
Secretary 
December ___, 2018 
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